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Dear Parents and Carers,
Welcome to all our new and returning families. We hope you have had a great holiday and return to school refreshed and enthused about the term ahead.
A full newsletter and dates for your diary will follow in due course, but for now this special newsletter outlines the most important and immediate information. 
ONGOING WORKS 

We have returned to school to find the rewire well underway and whilst a vast amount of work has been carried out, the work is scheduled to continue for a further 34 weeks and will require us to make a number of alternative arrangements throughout the session. Your co-operation and patience throughout this period will be greatly appreciated.
P1 arrangements 
As intimated in June, all P1 children will now work in Room 1 with Miss Wiseman and Mrs Chand being the named teacher for P1a and Miss McCallum taking charge of P1b. 
First day arrangements

As a result of this change, all P1 children should arrive at 9.30am on Wednesday 14th August. Please enter by the main entrance and gather in the hall. Pupils will be met by their teachers and escorted to their classroom. Parents can return at 2.30pm, again by the main door. They can then visit the class to collect their child and have the opportunity to take photographs etc. 

From the second day, P1 pupils will line up at the infant door at 8.55am and be brought out to parents in the infant playground for 3pm. Please ensure that your child knows who is collecting them at the end of the day.
Lining up arrangements for the rest of the school
These arrangements will change as the work progresses, but the plan for the first week or so are as follows:

P2, P2/3, P3 and P3/4- line up at the infant door. Pupils will also exit by this door.

P4, P5a, P5b, P6a and P6b- line up at the senior doors. Pupils will also exit by this door at 3pm.

P7a and P7b- line up at the gym hall door in the playground. Pupils will also exit by this door at 3pm.

The upper school cloakroom area will be out of bounds during the initial couple of weeks and there will also be limited toilet facilities during this period. 
When this work is completed, arrangements for lining up will change again, but we will keep you up to date with any changes when they happen.

Classrooms

Work in the nursery, P1 class and P2 class has only just been completed and staff are working extremely hard to put these rooms back together in time for the children returning tomorrow. Children in these classes should not experience any further disruption.
Throughout the works, 2 classes at a time will be decanted to other rooms within the school. We will keep you up to date with these changes as they occur.

Hall
Whilst the hall is scheduled to be ready enough for the children to use for PE and dinners, the work is not yet completed; for example there is no sound and the stage is not in use.
General
Whilst this will be a challenging period for the school, it will be worth it in the end, with improved electrics, lighting and heating. 
Certain areas will be out of bounds throughout the work. Staff will be particularly vigilant and provide support and information to pupils about health and safety arrangements and it is extremely important that pupils adhere to them. 
We ask for your full cooperation and support and ask that you help reinforce the importance of this with your children.
SCHOOL STAFF August 2019
Mrs Scally has now retired and I am delighted to announce that Mrs Yvonne Callander has been appointed as permanent Depute Head Teacher. Mrs Callander will now start on Monday 26th August but will be in school on a couple of occasions in the next couple of weeks.

We also welcome Miss Suzanne Finnie as permanent class teacher. As intimated in June, Miss Finnie will be teaching P4.

Miss Lauren Steele has also joined us as a probationary teacher and will be working with Mrs Meek in P6a.

We also welcome Mrs Karen McLaughlin who will be working as an Additional Support Needs Assistant for 12.5 hours a week.

Nurture/Rainbow Room

With reduced accommodation available and the implementation of two nurture groups, the use of the Rainbow Room has changed and it is fully timetabled.

Mrs McMahon will communicate arrangements for this with the parents of the pupils involved.
COMMUNICATION
As a result of the works, IT and phone lines may be affected from time to time. 
As always, we will endeavour to keep in contact with you all. Remember to log in to the school blog at https://blogs.glowscotland.org.uk/nl/muirhouseps/ for updates. You can find this by googling Muirhouse Primary.

We await further information about North Lanarkshire’s preferred systems for communication, so Class Dojo will not be resumed until this confirmation is received.

SECURITY

In the interest of pupil safety, parents are respectfully asked to comply with the following security arrangements:

· Any school parent or visitor entering the school building must enter by the main door, sign in, wear a visitor badge and wait for authorisation from a member of staff to proceed anywhere beyond the school foyer. 

· Nursery parents should enter via the infant entrance and access the nursery only. If parents need to access the school, they must leave via the nursery/infant door and re-enter via the main entrance and follow the steps outlined above.

· Breakfast club opens at 8.15am. Please do not send children in before this time. Parents should note that there is no supervision for any children arriving prior to 8.15am. 

· The council policy quite clearly states that the breakfast club is for primary pupils only. Adults (other than school staff) and nursery children are not permitted to attend.

· Nursery parents who arrive after the gate has been locked, should enter by the main door and sign their child in at the office. A member of nursery staff will come round to collect your child.

· On wet mornings, pupils will be admitted to the school hall from 8.40am. Pupils should normally enter via the senior entrance in the upper school playground, however whilst this area is out of bounds, pupils will use the gym hall door in the upper school playground. Please leave the infant/nursery doors for nursery parents only. School parents are not permitted to enter. Pupils should remain in the hall where they will be supervised until they go to class at 8.55am.

Parents or those collecting children at the end of the day can enter the playground, but as the playground is increasingly used for outdoor learning, the gates will be opened just shortly before the bell. Parents are asked to stand back near the perimeter fence. 

Pupils in P4-7 are escorted to the exit and then let out of school. Please ensure that children at these stages know what arrangement is in place for them to get home. If for any reason, the expected adult is late, please reinforce with your child that they should go back into school and report/wait at the front reception. Please do not arrange to meet your child in the foyer as a matter of routine as this area can become very busy and congested at 3pm.

The measures outlined above are in line with council safety and security policy and are put in place to protect the children who attend Muirhouse Primary.  Your co-operation is greatly appreciated.

LOST PROPERTY

There continues to be a huge amount of lost property in the school. Teachers will continue to remind children to gather all their belongings at the end of each day, but parents and carers can assist by ensuring that names are on all items of clothing/property and by encouraging your child to take responsibility for his or her belongings. There is also a lost property box in the foyer. Parents are welcome to come and reclaim any of the items from there.
Unclaimed and items without names will be cleared out periodically. Our aim is to keep our school as tidy as possible and create a safe and pleasant learning environment.

UNIFORM

We encourage our pupils to wear the following school uniform;

· Grey trousers, skirt or pinafore

· Blue shirt with tie OR yellow polo-shirt

· Muirhouse Primary sweat shirt or cardigan (available from BE Uniforms on Wishaw Main Street or Tesco online service). Blue cardigans and pullovers from supermarkets are also acceptable if worn with a school tie.
· Blue or yellow summer school dresses are also acceptable.

We have a number of uniform items that have been handed in for recycling. Please speak to office staff if you could make use of any of these items.
We ask that you provide your child with a bag containing a PE kit of shorts, t-shirt and gym shoes. These can either be kept in school and sent home for washing periodically or carried in your child’s bag. All items should be clearly labelled with the child’s name. It is best if children always have PE clothes with them or left in school.
Sometimes, when shoes are dirty from playing outside, pupils will be asked to change into their gym shoes whilst in the class.

Outdoor learning, including PE, takes place in all weather conditions so children should always bring a jacket to school to protect them from the elements.
BREAKFAST CLUB

Breakfast will be served in the hall each morning between 8:15 a.m. and 8:45 a.m to primary school pupils only. It will be staffed by Breakfast Supervisors and Kitchen staff. Children should enter by the main door as intimated above.

Children will be served a bowl of cereal with milk, a slice of toast with spread and some fruit juice and the choice of fresh fruit. 

Pupils go into the playground after finishing their breakfast and when supervision is in place.
Please ensure that there is funding available on the cards at all times.

CASHLESS SYSTEM FOR PAYMENT OF SCHOOL MEALS

As stated above cash is not accepted in school canteens. Instead, pupils have a card which is presented for payment. Pupils in receipt of free school meals and all those in P1-3, will have their cards automatically credited each day with sufficient funds to pay for a full school lunch. Those paying for lunches and those who wish to buy a snack at playtime, or use the breakfast club will need to put money on their child’s card.

You should receive a separate letter with instructions about how to go online and put money on your child’s card.
There is also a facility to put money on manually, using a machine in the school hall. Pupil cards can be found at the reception office. Parents are permitted to come into school before 9am to manually charge their child’s card using a machine in the hall. Alternatively, your child can do this themselves during the interval.
Online payments are encouraged to minimise the amount of cash held on school premises.

Yours sincerely

Gillian Matthews, 

Head Teacher

